
   

 

What was the best way to enjoy your Monday evening 
and protect yourself against the worst storm reaching 
Netherlands in 23 years? The answer is attending the 
remarkable second Society for International 
Development (SID) lecture on "Dispersed power in a 
world in transition" series, given by Professor Renu 
Modi, on "South-South alliances and tri-angular 
cooperation". The lecture was an outstanding way to 
continue September’s discussion on how power is 
changing and the global challenges related to this 
transformation, especially as the so-called "emerging 
powers", are taking over the scene of global politics. 
The auditorium atmosphere expressed the lecture 
attendees’ enthusiasm to better understand south-
south cooperation, and how and if it can be 
considered new.  

 Dr. Renu Modi, this month's keynote speaker, 
is a senior Lecturer and former Director of the Centre 
for African Studies at University of Mumbai. As a 
specialist in Africa, and considering her own 
experiences as an Indian national, she was the most 
suited expert to address the role played by the 
emerging countries in the aid cooperation nowadays. 
Her  lecture addressed the rise of countries in the 
global south, a fact that was unimaginable twenty 
years ago, and how such rise is forcing the world to 
recalibrate strategies.  

 Dr. Modi noted that the robust growth of the 
emerging countries, especially China, India and Brazil, 
improved their development, but  also made it 
possible to cooperate with other southern countries. 
We can now observe that the southern countries have 
transcended a long period of 'helplessness' (marked 
by post-colonialism) and are emerging not only as 
cooperation receptors, but also as donors. 

 In this new world configuration, Africa is 
perceived as the new frontier: an emerging consumer 
market and vast source of resources. Critics question 
whether south-south cooperation in Africa represents 

a new form of colonialism with emerging powers 
wanting a "piece of Africa's cake". Whether this may 
be true to some extent, south-south cooperation is 
intended to differ from the traditional model of OECD-
DAC, criticized for its bugged outcomes, 
ineffectiveness and conditionalities. Instead, south-
south cooperation  is grounded in equality, shared 
experiences and lessons learned as the emerging 
donors have themselves been aid receptors in the 
past. Now, it is their turn for re-writing  history by 
increasing cooperation among themselves and their 
northern counterparts.  

 Indeed, emerging powers are creating new 
forms of alliances (as BRICS, BIC, MICTA) and their 
cooperation strategy permeates political, economic, 
technologic, military, resources, infrastructure and 
several other aid areas. Moreover, in this changed 
scenario, traditional donors too have started to realize 
their lack of options and the need to engage  
emerging powers in triangular cooperation.  

 After absorbing the lecture’s content, the 
curious audience posed questions to dr. Modi, who 
replicated very eloquently, making a captivating 
debate. The various questions embraced: power of 
supranational and regional organizations and the 
cooperation made through this institutions; 
democratic and possible good outcomes of 
conditionalities; the Dutch approach in this scenario; 
South-South cooperation’s pervading knowledge, 
expertise, technological, technical assistance and 
academic research exchange; fragmented and not 
coherent approach of emerging donors; emerging 
countries' own developing problems and the role of 
civil society;  ownership and local communities' 
problems with the donors;  and so forth.  

 For me, the most remarkable contribution was 
inquiring how truly different the south-south 
cooperation can be considered. Dr. Modi's answer was 
clear, and it summarized her lecture's main objectives. 
First, emerging powers do not impose conditionalities 
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and, therefore, avoid the typical concerns associated 
with traditional cooperation. Second, the objectives of 
this new cooperation are predominately economic 
than philanthropic driven,  i.e. business with aid. 
Third, even with economic reasoning underlining their 
action, south-south cooperation does not represent a 
top-down approach but one of equal partnership.  
This forms a rupture with the past and marks the 
beginning of a new era in development cooperation. 
Dr. Modi also urged us to be cautious, however. 
Specifically, while the south-south alliances and tri-
angular cooperation are important new phenomena, 
they are nevertheless not a panacea that will solve all 
development problems. 
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